
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of May 15, 2006

PUBLIC HEARING

The public hearing was called to order at 7:15 p.m. by
Mayor Mark G. Schaeffer.

Mr. Hugg explained that the first item to be discussed is a
request from Ronald Marcum for the rezoning of his property
on West Mount Vernon Street from Manufacturing to
Residential, R-2A. Mr. Hugg stated that during the
updating of the Comprehensive Plan it was determined that a
residential use would be more appropriate for this property
than manufacturing. He said that staff recommends the
zoning change, and the Planning and Zoning Commission
recommended approval of this zoning change at their meeting
of April 19, 2006. Mr. Hugg stated that this change would
be consistent with the Comprehensive Plan as revised and
adopted by the State.  

Mayor Schaeffer asked if there was anyone present that
would like to speak in favor of the application. Ronald
Marcum, 1409 Brenford Road, Dover came forward to speak.
Mr. Marcum stated that he and his family owned three
properties with duplexes that are adjacent to this
property. He said that he does not want to see a factory
or manufacturing use on this property, or something to ruin
the area. Mr. Marcum stated that he did not know what his
future plans are for this property. He said there are
currently a couple of gardens there, and that he cuts the
grass. Mr. Marcum said maybe someday he would put
duplexes, or townhouses, or a single family home there. He
said that he purchased this property to protect the
surrounding homes, and to keep a manufacturing use out of
there.

Mayor Schaeffer asked if there were any questions for Mr.
Marcum.  There were none.

Mayor Schaeffer asked if there was anyone else present that
wanted to speak for or against the application. No one
came forward.

Mr. Hugg explained that the second item to be discussed is
a portion of property, which is approximately one-tenth of
an acre, which is currently, zoned R-3. The applicant is
requesting to change it to LC, Local Commercial.  Mr. Hugg 
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explained that this portion is in the process of being
subdivided off of a residential property, and then combined
with a commercial property. Mr. Hugg stated that this
rezoning request has the recommendation of the Planning and
Zoning Commission, and staff. He said that it is also
consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.

Mayor Schaeffer asked if there was anyone present to speak
for the rezoning request. Robert Johnson, 226 North Main
Street, Smyrna came forward to speak. Mr. Johnson stated
that he decided to sell this portion of his property to the
Bridgeway Restaurant to help them with the expansion of
their business.  

Mayor Schaeffer asked if there were any questions for Mr.
Johnson.  There were none.

Mayor Schaeffer asked if there was anyone else present to
speak for or against the application.  No one came forward.

Councilman Chervenak made the motion to close the public
hearing at 7:20 p.m. Motion was seconded by Councilman
Mullen and carried unanimously.

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Mayor
Schaeffer. Members of Council present were Memphis P.
Evans, A. Douglas Chervenak, Gene A. Mullen, William D.
Pressley Sr., Valerie M. White, and Patrick J. Cahill.

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Town
Solicitor John Terence Jaywork, and Recording Secretary
Valerie L. Heritage.

Mr. Jaywork led the Pledge of Allegiance, followed by a 
moment of silence.

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA

Councilman Cahill asked to have 8)B. Ord. No. 016-06, Sex
Offender Ordinance removed from the agenda since it has
been referred to the Public Safety Committee, which has not
had a chance to meet yet. Mayor Schaeffer stated that the
Public Safety Committee has met and discussed this a few
times, and drafted a final recommendation to send to
Council.  Councilman Chervenak stated that he did not see 
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the recommendation in his Council packet. Councilman
Cahill made the motion to strike 8)B. from the agenda.
Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak and carried
unanimously.

Mayor Schaeffer asked to have 9)I added to the agenda for
discussion.  This is a letter from Mr. Wright.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to accept the agenda as
amended. Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak and
carried unanimously.

MINUTES FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Councilman Cahill made the motion to approve the minutes
from the meeting of April 17, 2006 as presented. Motion
was seconded by Councilman Pressley and carried
unanimously.

Councilman Pressley made the motion to approve the minutes
from the meeting of May 1, 2006 as presented. Motion was
seconded by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously.

REPORTS

A. Presiding Officer’s Statement. Mayor Schaeffer did not
have a report.

B. Town Attorney.  Mr. Jaywork did not have a report.

C. Police Chief. Chief Baldwin was attending a conference
and was unable to attend tonight’s meeting.

D. Town Manager. Mr. Hugg stated he wanted make everyone
aware that early in the morning on June 3, 2006, and again
on June 10, 2006 there will be a brief power outage as we
make the connections from the old substation to the new
substation. He said that it is anticipated to be between 5
a.m. and 6 a.m., and will last one to two hours. Mr. Hugg
stated that there will be another ad placed in the paper,
and this outage is necessary for the safety of the
employees that will be doing the work.
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Mr. Hugg also wanted to remind Council that the Town has a
settlement on May 16, 2006 on the funding source for the
water tower. He said all of the steel work and welding is
complete and they should begin painting it this week. Mr.
Hugg stated that the water tower will be in service the
first week in September.  

Councilman Chervenak stated he wanted to ask Mr. Hugg about
the last paragraph of his report regarding badly
deteriorated buildings. Councilman Chervenak asked what
Council could do about this matter. Mr. Hugg explained
that the enforcement staff notices the violation on the
building, cites the owner, sends a corrective letter which
is typically ignored, which in some cases leads to the
building being condemned. He said at some point the town
has the legal authority to take legal possession of the
property, tear down the building, and put a lien on the
property for the costs. Mr. Hugg stated that if that is
not resolved, then it ultimately can go to sheriff’s sale
in order to recoup the costs.

Mr. Hugg explained that Dominic Balascio, while he was
still with Hudson, Jones, & Jaywork, drafted a more
rigorous dangerous building ordinance. Mr. Hugg said that
he wanted to alert Council that the town has reached the
point where we are going to have to take action. He said
the difficulty is the length of time it may take to recoup
the costs. Mr. Hugg said that it could take years to get
the money back. Mr. Hugg stated that he did not want
Council to think that the town was not doing anything, it
does take time. Mayor Schaeffer asked what was happening
with the two buildings across from Wendy’s. Mr. Hugg
stated that they are a classic example. He said he
believed there are 13 or 14 owners of the estate. Mr. Hugg
said that at one time one person claimed to have power of
attorney and that the property was up for sale with a
contract pending. Mr. Hugg said it turned out that there
was no contract.

Councilperson White asked what kind of time frame we are
looking at. Mr. Hugg stated that it could go on for years.
Councilperson White stated that we are trying to present a
historic town and that these buildings do not fit in the
plan. She said that we need a better ordinance, or to look
at the ordinance again in order to move the process along
faster. Mr. Hugg stated that this ordinance is one of the
best in the state.  He said that once the process starts 
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there is the legal requirement, and demolition
requirements, all of which cost the town money until such
time we can recoup those costs.

Mr. Jaywork stated the Council does not need to be
concerned that this will go on for years and years. He
said the problem with the Luby property was that Mr. Luby
fought it all the way to the Delaware Supreme Court. Mr.
Jaywork stated that the court upheld the ordinance and the
town’s actions.

E. Committees.  There were none.

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS

Visitors present were Joan MacKnight, Dottie Nulty, Annette
Harmon, Tom Harmon, John O’Grady, Robert C. Johnson, Daryl
A. Jester, Robin N. Johnson, Gordon & Helen Miller, Maria
Newill, Ann Henning, Janet Vinc, Irene Moffitt, Dorothy
Loy, Deloris Loy, Noah Mebane, Marian Bower, Seth
Clevenger, James Viet Sr., Kathy Young, Duane Young, Ron
Marcum, Larry F. Lowman, Timothy Pendracky, James Harkins,
Norma Hartnett, Larry Thornton, Cheryl Thornton, Kay
George, Chris Watson, Dee Watson, Julia Cahill, Quentin
Schleider, Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth Brown, Pat Stombaugh, Diane
Caramico, Terry & Linda Berl, Kim & Joe Perna, Patty
Vallar, and Bob Wilson.

Ann Henning, 46 Raphael Road, Smyrna came forward to speak.
Ms. Henning stated that there were two elections last
month. She said the first was the school board which was
held from 11 a.m. to 8 p.m. She said the other was the
town election which was held from 1 p.m. to 8 p.m. Ms.
Henning suggested the town increase the number of hours for
the town election.  She suggested maybe 10 a.m. to 8 p.m.

Tom Harmon, 537 Owens Brooke Drive, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Mr. Harmon stated that he had an issue with the
assessment of his home. He said that the notices sent by
CLT only gave ten days to respond. Mr. Harmon said that
they were in Florida when they received the notice and the
ten days had already passed. He said that he was told to
contact the town council when they returned from Florida.
Mr. Harmon said they did and were told it was too late. He
said that they were leaving for a trip 5,000 miles away and
would not be able to attend the April 3, 2006 meeting. Mr.
Harmon said that before they left he turned in a letter 



Mayor & Council Page 6   May 15, 2006

requesting an investigation of the assessment. He then
passed out information that he had gathered. This
information showed a comparison of his home and other
comparable homes, and showed that his assessment value per
square foot was the second highest. Mr. Harmon said that
he did not understand why his assessment was not changed.
Mayor Schaeffer asked Mr. Jaywork if there is anything that
could be done at this time. Mr. Jaywork stated that there
is nothing to be done for this year, but if Mr. Harmon
would give this information to Mr. Hugg to see if something
could be done next year.

Deloris Loy, 307 Kent Way, Smyrna came forward to speak.
Ms. Loy stated that she has not received her tax bill yet
and that she had been in and spoke with James Markow. She
asked if they all had been mailed. Mr. Hugg stated that
since she spoke with Mr. Markow she would receive a
corrected bill. Ms. Loy asked about the utilities. She
said when they moved four years ago the utilities were
taken out at settlement, but when they purchased this house
in February there were no utilities taken out. She asked
if that changed in the last four years. Mr. Jaywork stated
that she should take that up with her attorney that did the
closing.

Councilman Evans asked Officer Wilson why a daycare on
School Lane was not notified that there was a sex offender
residing across the street. Officer Wilson stated that he
was not aware of this. Councilman Chervenak stated that he
thought this is not the time for this to be brought up. He
said this is a time for the residents to ask Council
questions. Councilman Chervenak said that maybe this
should be referred to the Public Safety Committee.

Joan MacKnight, 735 Radnor Lane, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Ms. MacKnight stated that she had asked two
questions at the last Council meeting, and she wanted to
know if any action was taken. Councilman Cahill asked Ms.
MacKnight if she could repeat the questions. Ms. MacKnight
stated that when someone asks a question at one meeting, it
should be responded to at the next meeting under old
business. She said her first question was there would be a
stop light at the entrance to Bon Ayre once Mr. Ramunno
finished his improvements along Carter Road and the Simon’s
Corner project is complete. Ms. MacKnight said her second
question was would the town take the time to respond to a
residents question at the Council meetings. She said they
attend the meetings so they can be a part of the meeting.
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Larry Lowman, 43 South High Street, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Mr. Lowman stated that he has a problem with his
neighbor’s trees. He said they are dirty and they are
dangerous. Mr. Hugg stated that the town cannot do
anything about them unless they affect the utilities. Mr.
Lowman stated that there are electric lines going through
the middle of the tree. He said that if the tree falls it
would flatten his house. Mr. Hugg stated that he would
send the electric crew out to investigate. Mayor Schaeffer
stated that the electric crew will be out there tomorrow.

Patty Vallar, 178 Greens Branch Lane, Smyrna came forward
to speak. Ms. Vallar stated that they are having problems
in their neighborhood with trespassers, vulgarity, and
threats. She said they have called the police. Ms. Vallar
said that these trespassers throw glass and rocks at her
dogs and her kids. Councilperson White asked if she knew
who the kids are. Ms. Vallar stated that they do know who
they are and have told the police. She said the police
said they have their names and addresses and it is no big
deal. Ms. Vallar said that they are in her back yard at 10
p.m. and midnight. She wants to know why they are not at
home. Mayor Schaeffer stated that they would speak with
Chief Baldwin and bring it up at the Public Safety
Committee meeting.

Mayor Schaeffer closed the public portion of the meeting at
8:08 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS

A.1) Results of Public Hearing ref. Marcum Rezoning. Mr.
Hugg explained that there was a public hearing on this
earlier tonight. He said the applicant is requesting to
change the zoning from Manufacturing to R-2A.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to approve the Marcum
rezoning of West Mount Vernon Street from Manufacturing to
R-2A. Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley and
carried unanimously.

Councilman Cahill and Councilperson White both stated that
they voted for the rezoning request because it came with
the recommendation of staff, the Planning and Zoning
Commission, and is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan. 
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Councilmen Pressley and Evans both stated that they voted
for the rezoning request because it is consistent with the
Comprehensive Plan.

Councilman Mullen stated that he voted for the rezoning
request because there was no objection from staff and it is
consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.

Councilman Chervenak stated that he voted for the rezoning
request because of all the reasons stated by the other
members of Council. 

A.2) Results of Public Hearing ref. Johnson Rezoning. Mr.
Hugg explained that this was also heard at the public
hearing tonight. He said the applicant is requesting
rezoning for a little over a tenth of an acre from R-3 to
LC to facilitate the sale of this property. Councilman
Cahill Made the motion to approve the Johnson rezoning of
the property at the rear of 226 North Main Street from R-3
to LC. Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and
carried unanimously.

Councilman Cahill and Councilperson White both stated that
they voted for the rezoning request because it came with
the recommendation of staff, the Planning and Zoning
Commission, is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan, and
there were no objections from any citizens. 

Councilmen Pressley and Evans stated that they voted for
the rezoning request because it is consistent with the
Comprehensive Plan and has the recommendation of the
Planning & Zoning Commission.

Councilman Mullen stated that he voted for the rezoning
request because it was recommended by staff and is
consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.

Councilman Chervenak stated that he voted for the rezoning
request because of all the reasons stated by the other
members of Council. 

C. Appointments
1) Council Secretary – Mayor Schaeffer stated that he
would like to appoint Memphis Evans as Council Secretary.
Councilman Cahill made the motion to appoint Councilman
Evans as the Council Secretary. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Pressley and carried unanimously.
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2) Vice-Mayor – Mayor Schaeffer stated that he would like
to appoint William Pressley as Vice-Mayor. Mayor Schaeffer
made the motion to appoint Councilman Pressley as the Vice-
Mayor. Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley. Motion
failed with Mayor Schaeffer and Councilman Pressley voting
for, Councilperson White, Councilmen Cahill, Chervenak, and
Mullen voting against, and Councilman Evans not voting.
Councilman Cahill stated that it is now almost four weeks
since the election, and the Council is still without a
Vice-Mayor. Councilman Cahill said that the Mayor has
nominated Councilman Pressley and the Council has chosen
not to confirm that nomination, and he feels it is
appropriate at this time to find a Vice-Mayor. Councilman
Cahill stated that he does not think the town can afford to
have its business slowed down by not having the essential
things taken care of. Councilman Cahill said that we need
to have this matter resolved tonight. Mayor Schaeffer
stated that he would speak with Council and hopefully have
it resolved tomorrow. Councilperson White suggested that
Mayor Schaeffer nominate Councilman Cahill because she
feels he is knowledgeable of the Town Charter, the
Ordinances, and that he would do right by the town and the
residents that live in this town. Councilman Mullen
pointed out that Councilman Cahill is also a senior
councilperson. Mayor Schaeffer stated that he is not
prepared to make a decision tonight and that he would call
most of the council members in the morning. Councilman
Chervenak stated that he agrees with Councilperson White.
He said that there is no need to make phone calls in the
morning and if the Mayor would take a poll he would find
that the majority of Council agrees. Councilman Pressley
stated that the Mayor has made a choice and that Council
turned it down. Councilman Cahill stated that he feels
very strongly that this needs to be taken care of tonight.
He said the Charter states very clearly that it should have
been taken care of three weeks ago. Mayor Schaeffer stated
that he would not make the decision tonight and that they
should move along. Councilman Cahill made the motion that
the Presiding Officer be instructed to complete the task as
prescribed by the Charter of appointing a Vice-Mayor
contingent upon confirmation by the Council, and that this 
be done forthwith. Motion was seconded by Councilman
Chervenak. Mayor Schaeffer stated that he is not prepared
to make a decision tonight, and he will make phone calls
and will be prepared to announce his decision at the next
meeting. Mr. Jaywork stated that the motion is out of
order. He said the Charter states that the Mayor shall
appoint the Vice-Mayor contingent upon the confirmation by
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the Council. Mr. Jaywork stated that it is possible
conduct business without a Vice-Mayor. Councilman
Chervenak asked if it would be appropriate to make a motion
to recommend the Mayor appoint a particular person. Mr.
Jaywork said that is appropriate. Councilman Chervenak
made the motion to recommend Mayor Schaeffer appoint
Councilman Cahill as Vice-Mayor. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Mullen and motion carried. Councilman Cahill
asked for clarification as to his appointment as Vice-
Mayor. Mayor Schaeffer stated that Councilman Cahill is
not the Vice-Mayor, and that he would make a decision at
the next meeting. Councilman Pressley stated that when the
members of Council decide to do more important town
business to call him. Councilman Pressley left the meeting
at 8:22 p.m. followed by Mayor Schaeffer.

Councilman Mullen stated that he sincerely apologized to
everyone in the room. Councilman Cahill stated that on
behalf of the Council he wanted everyone to know that they
are still trying to sort out procedural orders.

Councilman Evans is now presiding over the meeting.

Councilman Cahill stated that the Mayor has not shared his
list of standing committee appointments. He said he feels
there should be a special meeting held in order to get the
standing committees appointed so that town business can be
done.

Councilman Chervenak asked Mr. Jaywork in lieu of what just
happened he feels this action was most egregious.
Councilman Chervenak stated that Council has a duty to the
town to continue town business despite the behavior of the
Mayor and Councilman. Mr. Jaywork stated that the Mayor
walked out this evening because of Councilman Cahill, after
Mr. Jaywork already stated that it is not necessary to have
a Vice-Mayor in order to conduct business.

Councilperson White asked if there is a way to have a copy
of the list of standing committees available in the next
packet. Mr. Hugg stated that it could be in there if it is
given to him.

Mr. Jaywork stated the Charter stated that at least three
members of council must make a written request to hold a
special meeting stating the time, date, hour, and purpose.
He also said that Council may want to make a motion
requesting that the Mayor produce the list of standing
committees prior to the special meeting.
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Councilman Mullen made the motion to request the Mayor to
provide the list of standing committee members prior to the
special meeting and to provide the list to Mr. Hugg in the
morning. Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak and
carried unanimously.

D. Resolution ref. DWSRF Settlement. Mr. Hugg explained
that tomorrow at 10:00 a.m. the Council Secretary and Mr.
Hugg will sign settlement documents accepting a loan from
the State of Delaware from the Drinking Water State
Revolving Fund in the amount of $1,761,000.00. Mr. Hugg
said this is the financing for the water tower at a rate of
2.41% for 20 years. Mr. Hugg stated that in July of 2005
Council approved the first resolution which is a proposal
to borrow the funds from the State to finance the water
tower. He said in August of 2005 the second resolution was
passed by Council which is the affirmative action to enter
into the application process. Mr. Hugg said this third or
confirming resolution by Council so that the town can
conclude the business. Mr. Hugg said that this requires a
super majority vote by Council in order to pass and that he
appealed to all five members of Council to vote in favor of
the resolution. Mr. Hugg stated that 2.41% financing is as
close to zero as you are going to find on the municipal
side of borrowing. He said this is also a rate that was
established almost a year ago. Mr. Hugg said that the
current State revolving rate is 2.53% or 2.56%, so the
State has agreed to honor the original rate of 2.41%.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to approve issuance of a
$1,761,000 principal amount general obligation bond, series
2006-SRF, to the Delaware Department of Health & Social
Services Drinking Water State Revolving Fund, as registered
owner, to finance an elevated water storage tank. Motion
was seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously.

The roll call vote is as follows:

Councilman Cahill votes yes
Councilperson White votes yes
Councilman Evans votes yes
Councilman Mullen votes yes
Councilman Chervenak votes yes

Mr. Hugg thanked all members of Council for their
affirmative vote.
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NEW BUSINESS

A. Resolution Proposing Annexation – 1797 & 1799 South
duPont Boulevard, Warren. Mr. Hugg explained that the
process for annexing property into the Town of Smyrna
begins with a request from the property owner, and a
resolution from Council accepting that request. He said
from this there is a fact finding hearing, the matter is
considered by the Planning & Zoning Commission, eventually
there is an election by the property owner, and a final
action to annex. Mr. Hugg stated that Gail Warren is the
owner of the property at 1797 and 1799 South duPont
Boulevard, which is the Animal Inn property, approximately
5 acres surrounded on all sides by the Town of Smyrna. Ms.
Warren wishes to annex the property into town and develop
it for commercial purposes. Mr. Hugg stated that this
annexation and proposed use is consistent with the
Comprehensive Plan.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to approve the resolution
proposing annexation of 1797 and 1799 South duPont
Boulevard for the property owners Warren, and schedule a
public hearing on this matter for July 17, 2006. Motion
was seconded by Councilman Chervenak and carried
unanimously.

B. Hearing ref. Fence Adjustment at 182 Greens Branch Lane.
Mr. Hugg explained that this is a request to allow the
construction of a six foot high white vinyl privacy fence
in the rear yard of 182 Greens Branch Lane. Mr. Hugg
stated that staff received a letter of objection to the
construction of the fence. He said it is now before
Council for consideration.

Kim Perna, 182 Greens Branch Lane, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Ms. Perna stated that they are having issues about
people trespassing and cutting through their property from
the townhomes behind their development.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to approve the fence
adjustment for the construction of the six foot high white
vinyl privacy fence along the rear property line at 182
Greens Branch Lane. Motion was seconded by Councilman
Mullen and carried unanimously.
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Councilman Mullen stated that anytime you have an older
development that abuts a newer development you are going to
have this kind of issue. He said Council really needs to
look at the approval process and some of the design
standards to try to eliminate as many of these problems as
possible.

C. Ord. No. 013-06, Chapter 70, Electric Rules &
Regulations ref. housekeeping amendment to delete old
Budget Billing Section from Ordinance. Mr. Hugg explained
that this is a housekeeping ordinance. He said in 2004
Council adopted a new budget billing provision; however,
the town inadvertently did not strike the old budget
billing provision and it is creating some confusion. Mr.
Hugg stated that he would like to have one member of
Council sponsor the amendment and waive the three reading
rule, and adopt this tonight.

Councilman Mullen stated that he would sponsor the
ordinance amendment 013-06.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to waive the three
reading rule regarding Ordinance 013-06, Chapter 70
Electric Rules and Regulations, for the reasons stated by
Mr. Hugg. Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and
carried unanimously.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to approve Ordinance No.
013-06, Chapter 70, Electric Rules & Regulations ref.
housekeeping amendment to delete old Budget Billing Section
from Ordinance. Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen
and carried unanimously.

D. Council Retreat. Mr. Hugg stated that a number of
members of Council have suggested that they need some time
to sit and talk through some of the issues, considerations,
and concerns about the town, its finances, growth, etc.
Mr. Hugg said the town manager of Dover asked him to
facilitate a retreat for the Mayor and Council of Dover
which was a one day, all day facilitated session to look at
these types of things. Mr. Hugg stated that if Council
wished to consider this, he would suggest either asking the
city manager in Dover to reciprocate, or to look to others
that Mr. Hugg has had experience with who are good
facilitators.
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Councilman Mullen stated that he felt it is an excellent
idea in light of current events.

Councilman Chervenak stated that he agreed with Councilman
Mullen and would like to extend it to include the resources
of the town, meaning planners or people who are aware of
development.

Councilman Mullen stated that he and Councilman Evans were
discussing whether or not this should be tabled until the
entire Council is present, but he feels if a date is set
that is far enough ahead, that they could go ahead and
begin getting things set up. Mr. Hugg stated that he would
like to develop some background materials and information
for Council so they would have some homework before they
attended the retreat. He said he would also like to
identify some items that Council would like to discuss as
well.

Councilperson White stated that she definitely did no want
to table this. She said she would like to move it along so
that possibly at the next meeting they could set a date for
it, and it would already be on the agenda.

Mr. Jaywork stated that he felt it would be a good idea for
the members of Council to contact Mr. Hugg about topics for
the retreat.

Councilman Chervenak stated that he would like to go ahead
and set a date now. Councilman Chervenak made the motion
to set a date that is +/- two months from now for the
retreat, pending Council approval of the final date.
Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried
unanimously.

E. Letter from Target Investments ref. Duplicate Payments.
Mr. Hugg stated that in the Council packets is a request
from Ron Cantor, the General Manager for Target
Investments, which owns and operates Governors Place
Townhomes. Mr. Hugg said in Mr. Cantor’s letter he states
that many years ago the owners of Governors Place had some
electric work done at the facility where some of the
metering from the central meter was done. Mr. Hugg stated
that to the best of anyone’s knowledge, and anything that
is in the files, this work was done without inspection or
approval by the town. He said that more importantly the
wiring was done improperly and for a very long time the 
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meters were actually reading double. This problem was
discovered last year when the electric department went out
and inspected it, and suggested how to correct the problem.
This was done and now the meters are reading correctly.
Mr. Hugg said that Mr. Cantor has requested that they
receive credit or reimbursement for the overpayment. Mr.
Hugg stated that staff’s position is that this is a direct
result of improper installation of meters and wiring in Mr.
Cantor’s complex, and was not caused by any action of the
town. Mr. Hugg said that he did not believe it would be in
the town’s best interest to give any type of credit or
reimbursement. Mr. Hugg stated that the town’s work ends
at the meter pan. Councilman Cahill asked for clarification
if there needed to be a motion made on this if Council
chose not to do anything. Mr. Jaywork stated that
everything was presented to Council, and if Council chooses
to do nothing, then there is no motion necessary.

F. Request from New Castle County 4-H/Smyrna FFA Chapter
for donation. Mr. Hugg explained that this item was added
at the request of Mayor Schaeffer. Mr. Hugg stated this is
a request for a grant from the New Castle County 4-H Club
to support the New Castle County 4-H/Smyrna FFA Chapter 5th

Annual Summer Livestock Classic. Councilman Cahill stated
that he feels this is a wonderful organization; however,
Council has visited the issue of giving away money many
times in the past to different organizations. Councilman
Cahill said that it is his personal belief that the town
government is not a philanthropic entity. He said that
Council is here to spend the money wisely.

Councilman Chervenak stated that he agreed with Councilman
Cahill, but he feels that one thing Council could do is to
possibly facilitate the obtaining of grants from outside
sources for organizations which appeal to the town for our
support.

G. Letter of Credit for DEMEC. Mr. Hugg explained that one
of the things DEMEC does on behalf of the seven member
organizations is purchase wholesale energy during the
course of the month, in essence fund the purchase of energy
on our behalf, which they then bill us at the end of the
month. He said that as part of their organization DEMEC
has an $8,000,000.00 credit line with the PJM Grid which is
used to float the members’ bills. Mr. Hugg said that
amount of money has not been sufficient to cover DEMEC’s
total obligation, probably from last July or August when
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wholesale prices went up significantly. Mr. Hugg stated
that sometime last year the board of DEMEC looked into a
different credit arrangement. He said that when they
considered it they found out that at least Newark and New
Castle had Charter provisions that prohibited that
particular kind of credit arrangement. Mr. Hugg said
subsequently they have talked to a number of banks about
simply extending a line or letter of credit for DEMEC in
addition to the PJM letter of credit in the amount not to
exceed $10,000,000.00. Mr. Hugg stated the benefit to
Smyrna and the members is that right now we have to make a
mid-month payment to DEMEC, which occurs at a time when we
have not billed our customers yet so we do not have the
revenue. Therefore it is creating a burden for the seven
municipalities and we are digging into our cash reserve in
order to cover our obligation to DEMEC. Mr. Hugg said we
are then billing the customers to replenish the monies used
to pay DEMEC. Mr. Hugg stated that this new letter of
credit would allow DEMEC to operate as they had done prior
to last July. 

Mr. Hugg stated that since we are owner/members of DEMEC,
we are required, by action of Council, to enter into this
letter of credit with a bank. He said that Bank of America
is the lender who has given us the best rates for this.
Mr. Hugg stated that this is not money from the town’s
accounts. He said this is money that is used by DEMEC
acting as a co-op on our behalf.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to approve the letter of
credit for DEMEC as stated. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously.

H. Ord. No. 014-06, Chapter 70, Utilities ref. Procedure
for Payment of Utility Bills after Two Returned Checks.
Mr. Hugg explained that this is the first reading of an
ordinance to make some changes to our returned check
policy. He said the action tonight is to simply approve
the first reading.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to consider this the
first reading of Ord. No. 014-06, Chapter 70, Utilities
ref. Procedure for Payment of Utility Bills after Two
Returned Checks. Motion was seconded by Councilman
Chervenak.
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Mr. Hugg explained that this clarifies how we treat someone
who has had two or more returned checks in any twelve month
period. He said it also adds some new definitions about
what happens if you have a second returned check. Mr. Hugg
said if you do have two returned checks in any twelve month
period, any future payments must be made with cash, money
order, certified check, credit card, or debit card. Mr.
Hugg stated that this would normally be referred to the
finance committee at this time.  

Councilman Cahill restated and amended his first motion to
consider this the first reading of Ord. No. 014-06, Chapter
70, Utilities ref. Procedure for Payment of Utility Bills
after Two Returned Checks, and to send this Ordinance to
the Finance Committee at the first possible date. Motion
was seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously.

I. Letter from Mr. Wright. Mr. Hugg stated that he did not
have any information on this item that Mayor Schaeffer
asked to have it added to the agenda. Councilman Mullen
stated that he had a copy of a letter from the Office of
the Grand Master of the Prince Hall Masons and Order of the
Eastern Star. The letter requests the town change a couple
of street names. Councilman Mullen said they would like to
honor Mr. George Wright by changing Locust Street to George
Wright Drive, and they would also like to change East
Street to Prince Hall Drive in honor of the Prince Hall
Masons. Mr. Hugg stated that he believes the first step
would be to have the street names approved by the 911
center, and also get input from the fire and ambulance
services as well. Councilman Cahill made the motion to
send this to the Public Safety Committee for study and to
work out the bugs before coming back to Council. Motion
was seconded by Councilman Chervenak and carried
unanimously.

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS

Councilman White stated that she would like to get a copy
of the Ordinances. Mr. Hugg stated that we have asked for
new code books for everyone and they should be in
relatively soon.

Councilman Mullen stated that there is a Mayor and
Councilperson Seminar offered by the University of Delaware
on June 8, 2006. He said that he planned to attend the
seminar.  Mr. Hugg stated that if Council would advise him,
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he would make arrangements for any member of Council that
wished to attend the seminar. He said there are funds set
aside for this.

Mr. Hugg stated that there is also a monthly dinner meeting
for the Delaware League of Local Governments that is
scheduled for May 25, 2006. He asked that any Council
member that would like to attend to please let him know.

ADJOURNMENT

Councilman Cahill made the motion to adjourn, seconded by
Councilman Chervenak. Meeting was adjourned at 9:42 p.m.
by unanimous vote.

_____________________________
Council Secretary
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